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	Meeting:   COUNCIL
	Date:  14th May 2014

	Time:  5.10PM

	Venue:  Toot Hill Village Hall, Toot Hill



PRESENT:

Councillors (6)   John Glover (Chairman), A Buckley, J Gatward, R Jackson, B Hollington, 







Matt Tallon
Also in Attendance (1)
Adriana Jones – Locum Clerk
Members of the Public (4)   
Members of the Press (1)
QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC
The Chairman welcomed members of the public, stating that two members of the public had attended to discuss a planning application they will be submitting.  The Chairman had informed them that the Parish Council are unable to discuss any planning applications until they have been formally submitted to EFDC, and subsequently sent to this Parish Council for consideration, and advised them to contact EFDC directly.
P14.001
ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN

Councillor Jackson PROPOSED Councillor Glover as Chairman, the proposal was SECONDED by Councillor Hollington.  There being no other nominations, Councillor Glover was duly elected as Chairman of Stanford Rivers Parish Council for the current Municipal Year.   Following which, the declaration of Acceptance of Office of Chairman of the Council was duly executed.

P14.002
ELECTION OF VICE CHAIRMAN

Councillor Hollington PROPOSED Councillor Buckley as Vice Chairman, the proposal was SECONDED by Councillor Gatwood  There being no other nominations, Councillor Buckley was duly elected as Vice Chairman of Stanford  Rivers Parish 
Council for the current Municipal Year.
P14.003
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE (1)

NOTED that apologies had been received from Cllr Sardika.  Cllr Buckley gave his apologies that he may need to depart the meeting early.
P14.004
OTHER ABSENCES (0)

NOTED there were no other absences.
P14.005
MINUTES


The Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 13th March 2014 were signed and AGREED as a true record.
P14.006
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

NOTED there were no declarations of interest.
P14.007 CLERKS UPDATE AND COMMUNICATIONS REPORT

               Members NOTED the following Communications and Correspondence:-

· The Locum Clerk has formally requested a projector from EFDC Planning Service (and a screen if possible) in readiness for electronic planning from 1st October 2014.

· Members NOTED the reminder from EFDCs Monitoring Officer that it is necessary for them to review their Interests on a regular basis, as such the Locum Clerk holds copies of a revised Declaration of Interests form.  If necessary a new form should be completed and submitted to EFDC within 28 days of any change. This is a legal requirement.  Members were also asked to advise of any changes to the personal details such as address, email, telephone etc, in order that these can be amended also.

· A letter from Susan De Luca, the previous Clerk, had been received and was read out for members, which stated that she was very sorry to have to resign from her position, and that she thoroughly enjoyed working for Stanford Rivers Parish Council.  Councillors stated they too had enjoyed the time spent working with Susan, and were very sorry to see her go however fully understood her reasons.
P14.008
REPRESENTATIONS ON OUTSIDE BODIES



The following representations on outside bodies / committees were AGREED:

	Councillor With Responsibility For
	Council Representatives



	EALC – Local Liaison
	Chairman & Clerk

	Village Hall
	Matt Tallon

(it was also agreed that the Chairman would contact Christine MacDonald to ascertain if she was happy to continue liaising with Cllr Tallon)

	Parish Newsletter
	Alan Buckley & Clerk

	Highway Issues
	Robert Jackson

	Website & IT
	Alan Buckley

	Planning & Enforcement
	Chairman

	Environment Agency
	Basil Hollington

	
	


P14.009
PLANNING APPLICATIONS

a) Decisions on planning applications

	No
	Application Number
	Location
	Proposal

	1
	EPF/0651/14

EFDC Planning Officer

David Baker

Date for responses to EFDC – 5th May 2014


	4 Barn Mead

Toot Hill


	Construction of dropped kerb at site address for access to planned driveway at front of property



	The Council has NO OBJECTION to this application

	2
	EPF/0703/14

EFDC Planning Officer David Baker

Date for responses to EFDC - 19th May 2014


	6 London Road

Stanford Rivers

Ongar


	Part 2 storey, part single storey rear extension, together with provision of second vehicular crossover onto London Road



	The Council has NO OBJECTION to this application, however would like the following comments noted:

· That the Parish Council does not object, subject to the relevant Highway Authority approving the creation of a second vehicular crossover; and

· That the Part Wall Act 1996 legislation is applied and adhered to by the applicant.



	3
	EPF/0804/14

EFDC Officer - Jennifer Cordell

Date for Responses to EFDC:  26th May 2014


	Widows Farm

Toot Hill Road

Ongar
	Single storey link extension between extended part of dwelling and outbuilding.



	The Council has NO OBJECTION to this application

	6
	EPF/0805/14

EFDC Officer - Jennifer Cordell

Date for responses to EFDC: 26th May 2014


	Widows Farm

Toot Hill Road

Ongar
	Grade II listed building application for a single storey link extension between extended part of dwelling and outbuilding.



	The Council has NO OBJECTION to this application


It was NOTED that the EFDC had included the following applications in their weekly lists, however paper plans had not been yet been received.  It was agreed to circulate these plans via email, and for the Locum Clerk to make a decision as per delegated powers:

	No
	Application Number
	Location
	Proposal

	1
	EPF/0562/14

EFDC Officer - Jennifer Cordell

Date for responses to EFDC: 31st May 2014


	The Meadows

Mutton Row

Stanford Rivers
	Proposed replacement dwelling including demolition of the existing dwelling.

	2
	EPF/0844/14

EFDC Officer - James Rogers

Date for responses to EFDC: 31st May 2014


	47 Stewarts Cross

School Road

Stanford Rivers


	Single Storey rear extension

	3
	EPF/0966/14

EFDC Officer - Katie Smith

Date for responses to EFDC: 31st May 2014

	Millside

Toot Hill Road

Ongar
	CLD for existing storage use (land northwest of dwelling)


Councillors NOTED that the following planning applications had been received, where District Council do not normally accept comments:
	Info
	EPF/0946/14

EFDC Officer - Mavis Bird


	Hill Crest

Toot Hill Road

Ongar
	CLD for proposed outbuilding

	Info
	EPF/0547/14

EFDC Officer - Stephan Solon


	Land at Stewarts Farm

School Road

Stanford Rivers
	Application for approval of details reserved by condition 9 (i) 'Noise Barrier' of EPF/1037/11 allowed on appeal. (Continuance of use of land for the private recreational use of motor vehicles and the ancillary stationing of one portable building/shipping container together with the retention of works to form a track facilitating the use.)
It was AGREED that the Locum Clerk would provide Councillors will full details of the original application, together with any conditions imposed.


	Info
	EPF/0427/14

EFDC Officer - David Baker


	Hill Top Farm

Toot Hill Road

Ongar

Essex

CM5 9LJ


	Application for approval of details reserved by condition 8 'Contamination' of planning permission EPF/0660/07 (Demolition of 930sqm of existing building and 1315sqm of existing concrete hard standings, cessation of existing lawful industrial use, conversion of part of barn to single dwelling,  erection of car ports and replacement stables, hard and soft landscaping)



Councillors NOTED the following decisions:

EPF/0425/14 - Application withdrawn
Proposed extension to outbuilding used for commercial 

storage - Builders Yard, Adjacent Millside, Toot Hill 

Road, Ongar 

P14.010   REPORTS AND MEMBERS REPORTS



     The following reported were received.

	Chairman
	The Chairman reported that as discussed earlier, Susan Deluca was unable to continue as Clerk, and he thanked her for all her support.   He also confirmed that the land registry documents for the Village Hall had now been received.


	Vice Chairman
	No Report

	District Councillor
	No Report

	County Councillor
	No Report

	Highways 
	Vehicle Activated Sign (VAS) - Cllr Jackson referred members to the email thread that was attached to the agenda, which detailed that the post was due to be installed by the end of June, and the VAS by the end of the July.  Cllr Jackson stated that the location of the sign would be opposite the MOT garage, due to the location of power lines.  Although this will be on the opposite side of the road, it will still be effective in being a visual deterrent to speeding vehicles.

Cycle Pathway - Cllr Sardika to report at next meeting.
Extending 30MPH Limit to Woodman Pub - Cllr Jackson stated this issue is on hold until such time as the VAS has been installed, however he has spoken with Highways who confirmed they would submit an application in due course.


	Councillors Reports
	Toot Hill Show - Cllr Jackson reported that the event will be held on 2nd August 2014, and that he would be happy to commit to being at the event providing he has confirmed support from another Councillor to be present on the day.  The event last year proved extremely tiring, and Cllr Jackson is unable to run the PC stall/event by himself.  He would also need to ascertain if the speed gun is available.  Councillors should let Cllr Jackson know within two weeks if they are prepared to assist on the day.  If the PC is unable to secure another volunteer, Cllr Jackson suggested the PC should not take part in this year's event.
Speed Warnings - Cllr Jackson referred Members to the paperwork attached to the agenda, which included examples of letters which are received by speeding vehicles caught by the Community Speedwatch scheme.  In total there have been 630 offences recorded under the Truecam scheme (Truecam records the number plate and speed of vehicles without the need to stop the vehicle).   Fines range between £60-£100, with over £50,000 in fines being recorded in 8 hours over a three month period - this classifies Stanford Rivers as a Hotspot.  A further Community Speed check will be taking place later this week.



	Superfast Broadband
	Cllr Jackson reported that Essex County Council seem to be somewhat confused in terms of which parts of the Parish have been / will be updated.  There are 3 exchanges in the Parish, and each exchange area will be updated at different times.  One exchange is said to have received the superfast broadband rollout last month.  The remainder are scheduled for April 2015.

 

	Website & IT
	Cllr Buckley stated that not too much had happened with the website due to the Clerking issue. Cllr Buckley requested Cllr Tallon provide him with a photo of himself for the website.  The Locum Clerk agreed she would send PDF copies of Councillor Registers of Interest for uploading onto the website.


	Newsletter
	No report


	Village Hall
	The Chairman again confirmed that the land registry documents had now been received.  Cllr Tallon reported that he had spoken with Mr Hollington who had agreed to source some garage doors for the Village Hall, and may possibly even fit them.  There are some upkeep and maintenance issues that he will address with the Management Committee, such as guttering that needs clearing out before the walls get damp.  He will report back to Council at the next meeting.


	Environmental Issues
	No report


P14.011  FINANCIAL REPORTS

a) List of Cheques & Monthly Statement of Accounts
Cheques were signed.  A copy of the list of cheques signed up to 31st March was approved.
b) Accounts 2013/2014

Councillors APPROVED the accounts for 2013/2014, a copy of which was attached to the agenda.  Councillors NOTED that the Locum Clerk was awaiting the latest bank statement which detailed the final figures, and that the accounts as submitted may be subject to change.  Any change would however to go Parish Council for ratification.
c) External Audit

Councillors NOTED that the Locum Clerk had not yet received notification of the 2013/2014 External Audit.  The clerk has contacted PKF Littlejohn, who will be reissuing the Audit with amended dates.  This will however necessitate the need for an Extraordinary meeting to take place mid June.
P14.012
RIVER RODING FLOOD RISK - PROGRESS

Councillors recalled at the March meeting, there were public questions and much discussion regarding the flooding issues in the Parish, and the current status in terms of how the Environment Agency (EA) were addressing this.   It was agreed that the EA should be invited to address the Parish Council with an update on their work in the Parish.  To this end, a number of emails have gone between the Parish Council and the EA, with a request for the EA to provide a number of available dates late summer when they would be available to address a public meeting to update parishioners and the Parish Council on where they currently stand.    The EA have agreed to meet with the Parish Council, however on 12th May the Parish Council received an emailing stating the following:

"The Environment Agency is very keen to come along to one of your Parish Council meetings to discuss the options for the project. However, we want to be able to come along and give you some useful information and to be able to answer some of your queries. At present we are developing a 2 dimensional model of the interactions between the rivers in the area and the proposed flood storage reservoir. This will give your residents a visual representation of the pre-scheme situation as well as the post scheme.

The development of the 2D model does take some time as the computer models are complex. We are in the process of appointing a consultant to support us with this development. With this in mind we would prefer to come to one of the PC meetings at the back end of the summer when this information will hopefully be available. If there are some very specific questions that you would like us to answer then please do not hesitate to get in touch."
Councillors AGREED that the Parish Council should continue to press the EA and ask them to present to the community and the PC as soon as possible after they receive the consultant's report.  It was also AGREED that a notice should be placed on notice boards giving an update on the current situation, stating that if anybody has any specific issues, they should contact Cllr Hollington.
P14.013
LAND AT LITTLE END, STANFORD RIVERS
Councillors recalled  that this Parish Council had formally requested the transfer of the asset of the land at Little End, and that ECC had requested further information in accordance with their Asset Transfer procedure.  In conjunction with the Chairman, the Locum Clerk has responded to the request of Mark Parbury, ECC Interim Consultant Surveyor, for this information, however part of this information requested was to accept ECC's heads of terms, which states 'the Purchaser to pay the reasonable surveyors and legal fee for both parties (ECC fees to be covered are not expected to be in excess of £1,500 excluding VAT but this figure is reviewable annually).  The Chairman stated that he felt the redevelopment clause was a little excessive.  Cllr Jackson expressed his concern regarding the legal fees that would be payable by this Parish Council, stating that they had not specifically been precepted for.  In addition, at this stage there was no figure, other than a maximum figure to work from.  It was AGREED that the Locum Clerk should contact ECC stating that they agree to the terms in principal, however require clarification as to the maximum / likely cost of legal fees, together with questioning the overage agreement.
P14.014
TOOT HILL VILLAGE HALL
Noted that an update would be given at the Annual Parish meeting.
P14.015  EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC AND THE PRESS 

There being one confidential item on the Agenda, members of the public and press were excluded from the meeting.

The Chairman invited one of the applicants who had attended the meeting to give a short address to the Parish Council, which he kindly agreed to do.  The Parish Council thanked him for attending and addressing them, and he subsequently left the meeting.

P14.016
STAFFING MATTER

Councillors NOTED that two applications had been received for the position of Clerk, and that one of the applicants had just addressed the Committee.  Due to time contracts of the impending Annual Parish Meeting, it was AGREED that all applications for the position of Clerk should be formally reviewed by a minimum of three Councillors at a meeting over the coming two weeks, and a recommendation put to the next PC meeting.
Meeting closed 18.34.

Signed ........................................    Date ............................[image: image1.png]
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